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KEEP CALM
and

wear a mask!

We have set a deadline for the Saxon Memoirs sto-
ries.  I’ve had a few people asking how much time they 
had left to wrap these up.  The deadline is June 30th.  
So, get your pencils and keyboards in gear and get 
them fi nished and submitted.  I want to thank every-
one who has already submitted their stories.  You’ve 
done a wonderful job!

The Board of Directors recently held its quarterly 
meeting.  The fi nancial statement for the year ending 
December 31, 2020 was reviewed.   The assets of the 
ATS increased by approximately $3.8 million for a total 
of $98,107,283.  Our bottom line was $595,599 for the 
year.  The Board also authorized the issuance of the 
annual Branch Sharing funds.  By the time you read 
this, those checks will have been mailed to each of 
the Branches.

During the Board meeting, the decision was made 
to cancel the 2021 North American Heimattag which 
was to be held in Salem, Ohio in July.  Even though 
the vaccine rollout is moving along, it’s moving too 
slowly to justify planning the event.  Our Saxons to 
the north in Canada have expressed that they most 
likely would not be able to attend.  As of now, the bor-
der is still closed and appears to not have a reopening 
plan in place.  It just wouldn’t be a Heimattag without 
the Canadians.  We will defi nitely have a big celebra-
tion once everyone can get together.

Last call for all high school seniors and college stu-
dents who requested a scholarship application.  The 
deadline to return those applications to the ATS Home 
Offi ce is April 15th.  Just a reminder, the high school 
seniors need to have one portion of their application 
completed by their guidance counselor.  The Scholar-
ship Committee will meet a few weeks after the dead-
line to determine the scholarship winners.

Did you know Easter Lilies are a relatively new tradi-
tion?  These beautiful blooms fi rst originated in Japan 
and later arrived in England in the late 18th century.  The 
U.S. caught onto the trend after World War I.  The tran-
sition from dormant bulbs to delicate fl owers brings to 

BRANCH 37, DETROIT
By Susi Fleischer

Now that Spring has arrived and blessed us 
with sunshine and warmer weather, after a long 
and dreary winter, we already feel more hopeful 
and ready to look forward to a more peaceful and 
brighter future, and enjoying the outdoors.

Hopefully we will be able to meet with family 
and friends in a more relaxed atmosphere and 
enjoy each others company as we did before 
Covid 19.

Thank you to all the members who have paid 
their 2021 dues. Maybe we’ll be able to have a 
membership meeting in May, but for sure in June. 
After a long year of only minimal contact with 
each other, we are all looking forward to greeting 
everyone in person soon.

2021 has been the second anniversary celebra-
tion (107th and 108th) we have not been able to 
have for unforeseen circumstances. Hopefully we 
will celebrate our 109th anniversary in 2022.

If you have any questions or some news to 
share with the members, please let me know and 
I will report it in the Volksblatt. 

I would like to wish all the high school se-
niors continued success in their academics, 
and please don’t forget to apply for one of the 
many scholarships offered by the ATS. It’s 
a wonderful program sponsored by the ATS 
and very rewarding to our young Saxons. 
Happy  birthday  and  anniversary  wishes  to  those cel-
ebrating a special occasion during the month of April.
Wishing everyone good health and with God’s 
blessing a joyous Easter with your family..
All the best until next time.

Can’t wait for the 
postal delivery 
of your Volksblatt? 

Current and back issues 
can be read on the ATS Website

www.atsaxons.com

Happy Spring to everyone!  
Hopefully, we will all be back 
together soon!

The Board is hopeful to meet 
again in the future and plan for the 
rest of this year.  The only event 
scheduled so far is the Picnic on 
July 18, 2021 at Lynn Woods-
Morton Grove, IL.  More details 
will follow as time goes on. 

The Board would like to wish all 
our Saxon members and friends 
a very blessed Easter. The pan-
demic has presented many issues 
for all of us.  Some are positive and 
some negative. Life has taken on 
a whole new meaning.  I recently 
found this poem and would like 
to share it with you from: Wishaf-
riend.com

It Stands For Hope

Easter stands for hope
 in your life

Easter stands for love 
in your heart

Easter is such a graceful part
Easter stands for peace and will

Easter stands for celebration
 in life

This Easter as you pray
to Almighty

Also ask for happiness
 in your life

With the bright colors 
of the eggs

With that vibrant spirit
Easter is such a good time,

Wishing you a Happy Easter!

BRANCH 9, CHICAGO
By Rose-Marie Hauer
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DONATION FOR SCHLOSS HORNECK 

Name___________________________________
Address_________________________________
City________________State______
Zipcode____________

Amount Donated $__________________

Please indicate if donation is in memory 
or honor of someone

 __________________________________

Schloss Horneck needs OUR help!

Schloss Horneck located in Gundelsheim, Germany 
is the international location for our Siebenbürger Sach-
sens to house Sachsen artifacts, books and other his-
torical documents and records. It is important to our 
worldwide Sachsen community to help in the mainte-
nance expenses of this historical facility that will pre-
serve our Sachsen culture and heritage.

The Federation of Transylvanian Saxons requests 
donation to help in the funding of the facility.  If you are 
interested in giving a donation, please complete the 
form below and send to the ATS Home Office, 5393 
Pearl Road, Cleveland, OH 44129.  

Please make your check payable to the ATS.

PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE    
Cont’d from Page 1

mind hope and rebirth, two important themes of Easter.  
It appears that we can thank Germany for the idea of 
the Easter Bunny.  The idea of a bunny giving candies 
and eggs is said to have originated in Germany during 
the Middle Ages, with the first written mention of this 
tradition dating back to the 16th century.  Dutch settlers 
in Pennsylvania brought the bunny to the States in the 
1700s.  We all know that Easter falls on a different day 
each year.  Sometimes it’s early and sometimes it’s 
late on the calendar.  But do you know why?  It has to 
do with the moon.  Christ’s death coincides with the 
Jewish Passover, which is celebrated during the first 
full moon after the vernal equinox, better known as the 
first day of spring.  The rule was set for the Christian 
church by the Council of Nicaea, stating that Easter 
would be held on the first Sunday after the first full 
moon occurring on or after the vernal equinox.  As you 
celebrate Easter this year with your family and friends, 
be thankful for all of the blessings you have.

Until next time…. 

First of all, a salute to Tom 
Manning and his wife for their 
service to the Erie Branch, 
and to the ATS for many 
years. It is heart-wrenching 
that the Erie Branch needs 
to close.

Paulette Hopkins was 
taken in as a new member 
of the Youngstown Branch; 
welcome, Pauline.

Br. 30 scholarship requests 
deadline is April 15; contact 
330-799-5171

We request that all mem-
bers, while in the Saxon 
Club, keep on their masks 
when not actually drinking  
or eating their meals. Also, it 
is a requirement of the Club, 
that each member must have 
their temperatures checked 
at the bar when you come 
in. We want to keep our 
Club open and safe for all 
who enter.

The Saxon Club is open 
three days a week: Sundays 
from 9:30 a.m. till 2:00 p.m; 
Wednesdays and Fridays, 
from 4:30 p.m.- 9:00 p.m.

Our next officers and gen-
eral meeting will be on Sun-
day, April 11, at 12:00 p.m. 
and 2:00 p.m. respectively.

The Pork/Kraut Takeout, 
after next week, will resume 
again in September; it has 
been most successful. Con-
gratulations to all!

We ask for someone to 
consider continuing the man-
agement of the Flea Market 
on Tuesdays, an Eberth 
tradition that helps maintain 
our frontal property. Please 
contact the office if you can. 
Also, we need volunteers 
for various interesting proj-
ects at the Saxon Club. The 
more volunteers we can get, 
the less we have to pay for 
assistance. Please call our 
office, even if you have a 
short amount to share for the 
success of the CIub.

Easter Sunday Brunch/
Dinner will be served in our 
ballroom, by Kravitz Delica-
tessen with 2 sittings at 1:00 
p.m. and 3:00 p.m. The cost 
is $25.45, with discount to 
our members.

Our first all Club event will 
be Saxon Day  on July 25, 
2021; it will be good to see 
each other then.

I want to personally thank 
all those who are volunteer-
ing to keep the Club going, 
especially those in the office, 
kitchen and bar areas. We 
are so grateful for your dedi-
cation during this Pandemic 
and beyond.

BRANCH 30, 
YOUNGSTOWN 

By Rosemarie Kascher
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ATTENTION:  Members Cleveland East Branch 33
2021-2022 Application for 

Scholarship/Reimbursement College Expenses

Branch 33 members who are newly entering or continuing college (undergraduate studies 
only) are invited to apply for a Freshman ($1,000) or Sophomore/Junior/Senior ($500) 
scholarship for the 2020-2021 academic year. IT IS THE MEMBER’S RESPONSIBILITY 
to call or write to REQUEST an application.              DEADLINE IS May 30, 2021.
Here are the eligibility requirements, i.e. the RULES.

At least one parent or guardian or grandparent of the applicant must be a member 1. 
in good standing of ATS Branch 33 for the past two (2) years.
Scholarship applicants  must be a member in good standing of ATS Branch 33 for 2. 
the past two (2) years, having transferred from Junior/Juvenile status to Active/
Adult i.e. local dues paying status.
Freshman: High School accumulative GPA minimum 2.03. 
Upperclassman: College accumulative GPA minimum 2.54. 

Application Request for Branch 33 
College Scholarship/Reimbursement

Name:______________________________________________________________

Address:____________________________________________________________

City:________________________________________State:_______

Zip:___________________

Phone: (        )__________________________________

College/University:____________________________________________________

Year: circle one              Freshman      Sophomore      Junior       Senior

Parent/Guardian/Grandparent 

Name:________________________________________________

DEADLINE IS May 30, 2021:      

Mail to:   Karyn Schmidt 
4979 Anderson Road, Lyndhurst  OH 44124

Branch 33 members attending college for undergraduate studies can request an application 
by mailing in the form below or via e-mail to Karyn Schmidt at mbks26@gmail.com.
Questions call Karyn at (216) 382-7397

ATTENTION SALEM SAXON RETIREES 

     Meetings will resume on 
Wednesday, April 7 at 11:30 a.m.

     CONTINUED MEETINGS: 
 1st  Wednesday of every month 

at 11:30a.m. thru 2021.

So pleased to note that 
each meeting this year via 
Zoom has had  increasing 
attendance— up to 27 mem-
bers on March 10.  

We welcomed and installed 
new adult member Nevan 
Medina, who attended, with 
his mother Susie, from New 
Jersey.  Nevan is the great-
grandson of dearly departed 
members John and Mary 
Guip, grandson of MaryAnn 
Guip. A Fourth Generation 
member! Also, a reminder 
to all of our junior members, 
once you are 16 years old 
please remember to apply for 
adult membership.  You must 
be a Dues paying member 
for two years for Branch 33 
college scholarship eligibility.  
Good news from the Foisels; 
they will be welcoming a new 
member to the family. Eric 
Foisel and his wife Lisa are 
expecting another baby boy.  
Remember to sign up your 
new family members too. 

We send good wishes to 
all who have been unable to 
attend meetings or events, 
including Joan Blaha, Clara 
Weber,  Evelyn Keefer,  Inge 
Mahn, Jean Schneider, the 
Mahters, Florence David-
son. We wish speedy re-
covery to Dorothy Schneider 
who had hip surgery, and to 
Pam   Schneider, hope you 
are well.  

And greetings to others 
who are out of town; please 
send a note or an email, 
would love to hear how ev-
erybody is doing.  

The ATS convention com-

BRANCH 33, CLEVELAND EAST
By Arline Krestel-Suts

mittee is meeting once again. 
The national convention is 
slated for May 2022 and the 
venue more than likely will be 
the Beachwood Marriott.  We 
are also scheduling events 
once again. Lake County 
Captains baseball game Sat-
urday, July 24. And Branch 
33’s Annual Picnic August 8 
at Penetentiary Glen. More 
details will be coming in fu-
ture articles.  

At the close of our March 
meeting Fred Krestel, with 
the help of Bruce Schneider, 
shared a bit of history on 
Saxon Acres, Branch 33‘s 
former picnic grounds.  It 
started up quite a conversa-
tion where everyone shared 
memories of picnics and 
dances and card games, 
ballgames, soccer leagues, 
building up and working the 
property.  Such good times!  
But as my mother says, 
nothing ever stays the same.  
And now we are so sorry to 
hear that Erie PA Branch 2 
is dissolving. We remember 
many happy times in Erie at 
their wonderful club.  And 
bowling too. 

“The times they are a-
changing...” Bob Dylan’s 
words are profound for any 
age, but seem even more so 
in this time.  The lyrics bear 
a strong message about 
change. Changes happen, 
good and bad; there’s an 
upside and there’s a down-
side. People don’t agree on 
the desirability of change, 
it’s certainly based on one’s 
perspective. But change is 

Saxon Branch 26 held its 
meeting on Sunday, March 7. 
We started our meeting with 
the Pledge to the Flag.

Brigitte Floyd installed the 
new officers for 2021. They 
are as follows:

President Jeff Szostek
Vice President 
 Dan Schuffert
Secretary Jamie Connors
Treasurer Linda Smith
Recording Secretary 
 Zita Palyok
Trustees Judy Andrews, 

Brigitte Floyd, Jimm Smith, 
Pete Guip.

We continued with our 
meeting. Minutes were read 
and approved, as was the 
Treasurer’s report.

Zita was busy taking dues. 

BRANCH 26, MERRILLVILLE
By Helen Brooks

Willard Schuffert (Sick Com-
mittee) noted that Martin and 
Jackie Smith are under the 
weather; our thoughts and 
prayers are with them.

The raffle was won by Bri-
gitte and attendance prize 
by Jamie Connors. There 
were two more prizes: Bri-
gitte brought 2 decorated 
summer squashes from her 
garden. Winners were Jena 
and Judy.

It was good to see our 
friends since we have not 
met since November of last 
year.

A boxed lunch was then 
served followed by fellow-
ship.

Be safe and healthy – til 
we meet again.

“Is there anyone who is a devout lover of 
God? Let them enjoy this beautiful bright 
festival! Is there anyone who is a grateful 
servant? Let them rejoice and enter into the 
joy of their Lord!” These words are taken 
from an Easter sermon of John Chrysos-
tom, who was archbishop of Constantino-
ple around 400 A.D.

Though the centuries pass, the celebra-
tion of the Resurrection of Christ is still 
the most important holy day on the Chris-
tian calendar. Joyful ceremonies take place 
at an evening Easter vigils, at sunrise and 
throughout the morning on Easter Sunday.

Many gather in silence in the darkness. 
Each person is given a candle and the light 
pierces the darkness. The celebration often 

inevitable. Try not to con-
demn change. Try to grow 
with it.  Change promotes 
reflection, re-education, and 
new alliances.  Learn from 
the past, and keep moving, 
ever forward.

Branch 33’s next virtual 
meeting will be  April 14, 
7:30 p.m.  Maria Phillips will 
be sending out the Zoom 
meeting invite via email  a 
day or two before.  

Look forward to seeing you 
all. Take care and have a 
blessed and happy Easter!  

The Lord is Risen today! Rejoice in the festival!

begins with the Lighting of the New Fire, 
from which the large Christ Candle is lit. 
This lighting of the New Fire takes place at 
locations varying from the grounds of ab-
beys and convents, to gatherings in the des-
ert, to groups celebrating near the sea, and 
to worshippers gathered together in a church 
parking lot.

For many churches, a renewal of baptis-
mal vows is an annual practice, and it is of-
ten a time of baptisms and for welcoming 
new members into the church.

It matters not 
where you were born,

 or where you live, 

but what’s in your HEART.

Be Proud to be
Transylvanian Saxon!



LOCAL EVENTS 
 

 

Saxon News VOLKSBLATT April 2, 2021 - 4

FRATERNAL CALENDAR

The Alliance of Transylvanian Saxons 
is looking for members to share their           
family’s personal story of life in Transyl-
vania and their journey to America.

The ATS is hoping to gather enough stories that we can publish 
a book that will be valuable to future generations on learning 
from personal memoirs on how our Saxons lived in Transyl-
vania and their travels from their homeland.

Individuals submitting their stories can also include photos.

Submit your story to the ATS Home Office, 5393 Pearl Road, 
Cleveland, Ohio 44129.  Include your full name, phone number, 
email and local Branch No.
 
We hope that we can collect enough stories within the year that 
we can publish a book of Transylvanian Saxon Memoirs.

Deadline for submission is June 30th.

NATIONAL EVENTS

 July 9-11, 2021
  North American Saxon Heimattag CANCELED
    

  
 July 18, 2021
  Chicago Br. 9 Picnic Lynn Woods, Morton Grove IL
 July 24, 2021
  Cleveland East Br. 33 Captains Baseball Game
 July 25, 2021
  Youngstown Br. 30 Saxon Day
 August 8, 2021
  Cleveland East Br. 33 Annual Picnic Penitentiary Glen
  

 

I have tried to research our 
family tree but it has proven 
to be more of a difficult task, 
as my sister and me are the 
first ones born in the U.S.  
The rest of our family is ei-
ther buried in Botsch or has 
immigrated to Austria and 
Germany.  Accurate records 
are hard to find.  Also, it ap-
pears as though Saxons are 
not big on DNA and Ancestry.
com.

That being said, I did find 
a little family history on how 
we left Botsch and eventually 
ended up in America.

There are a couple of things 
I have found out in reading 
various family letters and 
documents.  Grandma Maria 
and Grandpa George Sollner 
came to America twice.  The 
first time they came was in 
1914.  Things were not work-
ing out how they expected, 
so they returned to Europe 
in 1920.  After a couple of 
years, they figured out that 
Europe was not the answer 
either, so they returned to 
America.  They returned on 
in October of 1923.  It took 
them from October 6-9 to 
get back to America.  I am 
assuming their accommo-
dations were similar to the 
poorer people that were on 
the Titanic.  The name of the 
ship was the America.  The 
older son, George Soll-
ner, did not return with them. 
There was an older sister of 
my mother, her name was 
Mary.  She was born in 1914 

and died in 1921.  When 
my mom was born in 1922, 
they just named her Mary, 
too.  Seems a little strange 
but things were different 
back then.   Grandma Soll-
ner’s parents were Johann 
Fleischer who was my great-
grand father and his wife’s 
name was Maria Moisch-
Fleischer.  He was born July 
28, 1864 and died in October 
9, 1950.  She was born in 
1870 (unsure of date) and 
died in 1934.  She would be 
buried in Botsch.  Johann is 
buried at Greenlawn (Co-
lumbus, Ohio) with Grandma 
Maria and Grandpa George 
Sollner.  

I came across some in-
teresting paperwork from 
Grandma Sollner.  Her fa-
ther Johann Fleischer, who 
was my great-grandfather, 
was driven out of Botsch 
by the Russians/Romanian 
communists after WWII in 
1944.  He went to Austria 
in 1944 and then eventually 
moved to the U.S. (1947) 
and stayed with Grandma 
Sollner.  So the govern-
ment (Romania/Russia) 
stole his home in Botsch, 
Transylvania.  After WWII 
there was a government 
commission that was set up 
between the US government 
and the various govern-
ments of the eastern block 
that confiscated property 
from people.  A fund was 
established where almost 
$40,000,000 was set aside 
to compensate the individu-
als that had property confis-
cated.  It was an interesting 
trail of correspondence that 
occurred.  My mom helped 
Johann Fleischer, and then 
after his passing in October 
9, 1950, Grandma Sollner 
file a claim.  It was for a 
house/dwelling and 5 acres 
of established vineyard and 
small farm.  Back in the late 
1940’s the property was 
valued at $20,000, quite a 
bit back then.  So, a claim 
was filed.  Naturally, the 
claims were not going to 
be fully paid and the Rus-
sians would dispute and 
lie about the current value 
of the property.  This claim 
proceeded for almost 20 
years.  Truly unbelievable, 
they were persistent enough 
to follow through with all of 
the filings and claims that 
occurred over that period 
of time, but they did.  Their 

BRANCH 10, COLUMBUS 
By Donald Blum

A LITTLE OF TRANSYLVANIAN PERSONAL HISTORY

reward for their effort was a 
settlement in 1967 or 1968 
for $2,800 plus interest.  I re-
searched what $20,000 in the 
late 1940’s would be worth by 
the time of settlement, in the 
late 60’s, and it would have 
been worth around $37,000.  
So, for their efforts they prob-
ably got $ .10 on the dollar, but 
they did get the satisfaction of 
having beaten the Romanian/
Russian communists and re-
ceived a settlement.  I found 
this interesting.

I am sure your families have 
similar stories, where your 
family left Transylvania and 
immigrated to the US directly 
or incurred some stops in Aus-
tria and Germany before com-
ing to America.  Saxons have 
a rich history in Transylvania 
and now in Europe, Canada 
and the US.  It is important 
we preserve that history by 
telling the next generation 
about their history.

FACEBOOK PAGE
Alliance of Transylvanian 

Saxons, Columbus Branch 
10

We will continue to modify 
and improve the Facebook 
page as needed. You are 
invited to join our Facebook 
group and share your Saxon 
history or just enjoy what 
others post.  If you are in-
terested in becoming part 
of the Facebook group you 
can request an invitation or 
send me your email address 
(donaldcblum@prodigy.net), 
and we will set you up.

We are happy to say, we 
continue to add Saxon/Ger-
man heritage individuals to 
the Facebook Group.  Some 
of the members include 
people from all over the US, 
Canada and Europe.  We 
encourage you to spread 
the word about our group.  
Willkommen!

HUMOR
Bread is like the sun, 
it rises in the yeast
And sets in the waist
Ignore this on your 
Easter dinner.
CONCLUSION
Dear Saxon family, after 

a long year, we hope you 
are able to gather with fam-
ily, friends or whomever you 
choose to be with on this 
special day of Easter.  On 
this wonderful Easter Day, we 
can rejoice in knowing we are 
saved through Jesus Christ.

HAPPY EASTER!
May your nights be full of 

Wonderful Dreams, and your 
days bring Hope and Happi-
ness!

GOTTES SEGEN VON 
DER SACHSEN KLUB 
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CHURCHES

St. Peter’s 
German and Saxon
Lutheran Church
11423 Chicago Rd.

Warren, Michigan 48093
(586) 979-3850 

stpeters _church@sbcglobal.net
www.stpeterswarren.or

10:00 Bilingual Service 
Nursery

Coffee following service
Senior Circle

Sunday School
Church Choir

Bell Choir

St. John’s Lutheran Church
1000 Ford Road

Highland Hts., Ohio
(440)  449-1334

Rev. Barbara Holzhauser
Pastor

        10:00   Worship Service

We remember our Sisters 
and Brothers who have 
departed this life in recent 
days. Our sincere sympathy 
is extended to the members 
of the bereaved families.                

Donald L. Nordin
Age 88

Died: December 4, 2020
Branch 2, Erie, PA

Raymond E. Coppersmith
Age 93

Died: March 12, 2021
Branch 30, Youngstown, OH

Susanna Scheel
Age 99

Died: March 14, 2021
Branch 17, Canton, OH

Michael D. Hennie
Age 70

Died: March 14, 2021
Branch 33, Cleveland, OH

George Rach
Age 86

Died: March 20, 2021
Home Branch

Branch 8 held its first meet-
ing of 2021 on March 17th.  
We had ten members pres-
ent with four excused. We 
started the meeting by recit-
ing the Pledge of Allegiance 
and remained standing for a 
moment of silence in honor 
of long time member Phyllis 
Biggs who recently passed. 
Her absence is felt by us 
all. 

Our next meeting on May 
19th will be hosted by the 
Crawford ladies, Denise, 
Casey, and Courtney.  Three 
scholarships were awarded 
this evening to Emily Bren-
nan, Sydni Hertel, and Court-
ney Crawford. 

We had two items dis-
cussed as Old Business. Our 
combined Men and Ladies’ 
lodges will be providing flow-
ers for the altar of St. Paul’s 
Lutheran Church in Alliance 
on Sunday, April 11th as we 
traditionally do each year. 
Member Barb Esterly will see 
they are delivered to elderly, 

By the end of next month’s 
meeting, we may finally be 
caught up with all the business 
backlogged by not having 
monthly meetings last year 
and one cancelled this year 
due to COVID-19. Our Trust-
ees will audit the books for 
2020 next month before our 
regular scheduled meeting at 
6:00 p.m.  on April 19, 2021, 
with the regular meeting start-
ing at 7 p.m. This past meeting 
those in attendance voted 
by a motion made to keep 
the same members in their 
respective offices for 2021. 
Serving again as President, 
Sister Monica Gilles, Vice 
President, Sister Jane Mow-
ery, Treasurer, Sister Ginger 
Romes, Recording Secretary, 
Brother Brian Gilles, Financial 
and Dues Secretary, Brother 
Michael Johnson, Sergeant 
at Arms, Sister Arlene Gilles, 
and Trustees Brother Brian 
Gilles, Sister Jeanne Petty, 
and Sister Barb Gilles who 
is filling the third position re-
cently held by Sister Sharon 
Powell who moved last month 
to Florida. 

To date, some members 
have received the COVID-19 
vaccine, some are undecided 
and younger people are await-
ing their turn to sign up. When 
attending our meetings or any 
club function, the state is still 
mandating the wearing of 
face coverings and distanc-
ing. This too will remain our 
protocol until the state lifts 

Hello! Hello! Hello! So glad 
we got together on March 
11th.  Again, we meet at the 
Falcon Grille in Austintown.

Lisa and Roger did not at-
tend...we missed you.  We 
did have a new member (we 
hope). John came to the first 
meeting of this year.  He fit 
right in.  We hope to see him 
at the next one.

We caught up on the hap-
penings that went on in our 
lives—what we did, what we 
didn’t do and what we hope 
to do.

We recognized our de-
ceased sisters and brother.  
In January Mary Teresa Laret 
passed on to her final reward.  
She was lovely and very 
talented.  Aside from being 
an expert seamstress she 
was also a wonderful artist, 
especially work in charcoal.  
Her Christmas cards were 
always copies of her original 
holiday drawings.

Dom and I have relocated 
to  Ashtabula, Ohio.  I’m never 
moving again!  Two days 
after moving in I locked us 
out of the condo, three days 
later we were without heat 
for two days. I had to drown 
the smoke alarm because it 
wouldn’t shut up and then 
I fell flat on my face in the 
road, anyone looking out the 
window saw me.

Thank goodness we can 
come back every month to be 
with our wonderful group.

Well seemed to enjoy 
our lunch as the conversa-
tion stilled until we were 
through.

We will meet again on April 
8th at noon at the Falcon 
Grille.  Should the time or/and 
place change our President, 
Diana Kommel will contact 
everyone.

Happy Easter to all—Hap-
py Spring to everyone.

Till we meet again...As 
usual it’s RO.

BRANCH 8, ALLIANCE
By Lesley Reed

shut-in church members 
following the services. Also 
discussed was the cancel-
ling of the 2021 Heimattag 
in Salem.

Under New Business, there 
were several communications 
to read which were received 
since our last meeting. We 
received thank you cards from 
the family of Phyllis Biggs for 
our floral arrangement and 
from Evan and Sydni Hertel 
for scholarships.  A Christmas 
holiday greeting was shared 
from the Home Office along 
with a donation that went 
toward our Christmas party. 
Another Christmas card we 
received was from Elaine 
Dunlap of the Alliance YWCA. 
Lastly, we were sent regards 
from member Dorothy Bru-
nie who recently turned 101 
years old.

We look forward to seeing 
everyone at our next meeting 
on May 19th at the American 
Legion Hall in Alliance, OH 
at 6:30 p.m!

 
 

BRANCH 5, LORAIN
By Michael Johnson

the order. 
Sister Erica Zgola has been 

on the sick list since February 
19 after having foot surgery. 
She is healing well as last 
reported and will be back on 
her feet again in the weeks 
to come. 

Brother Brian Gilles will be 
participating this year in the 
American Lung Association 
sponsored “Fight for Air” 
fundraiser held this year at 
Progressive Field in Cleve-
land on May 2, 2021. Branch 
5 pledged $100 to this event 
which will require climbing 
1100 steps. I believe Brian will 
be doing this in full fireman’s 
gear as well! Good luck to 
you, and be safe!

Birthdays being celebrated 
this month by members are 
Sisters Ginger Romes, Deb-
bie Tomusko, Barbara Gilles, 
and junior members, Mack-
enzie Smith, Sofia Ali, and 
Aidan Brown. Happy Birthday 
and may you all enjoy your 
special day!

It hardly seems possible 
that we’re already into April, 
celebrating Easter with Christ 
now our resurrected savior! 
A perfect illustration of new 
life in the days ahead after 
the dreary past year some 
of us have had, struggling 
through either being sick, 
shut in, or both. Spring has 
finally sprung and soon we’ll 
be welcoming summer. Until 
then though, stay safe, and 
stay healthy!

YOUNGSTOWN 
SAXON RETIREES

By Ro Dundon

No stimulus 
check?

 
Individuals who 

never received eco-
nomic impact pay-
ments can request 
a Recovery Rebate 
Credit. According to 
CNET, millions of 
Americans never got 
the first or second 
stimulus checks, pos-
sibly due to IRS error 
or missing money for 
dependents. Tax non-
filers, such as SSI or 
SSDI recipients, were 
also more likely to 
miss their payments. 

To request your re-
bate, simply claim 
your full stimulus 
check amount as a Re-
covery Rebate Credit 
on your tax return. 
According to CNET, 
this credit combines 
stimulus money with 
your tax return, so you 
could receive a larger 
tax refund as a result 
or reduce your tax 
bill. Outstanding debts 
such as overdue child 
support payments 
could be deducted.

Nice surprise! 
Stimulus doesn’t 
count as income

 
Tax free money? Is that 

even possible? It seems so 
with stimulus checks.

Stimulus payments are not 
considered taxable income 
and will not be subject to 
income taxes, according to 
the IRS.

More than half of Ameri-
cans don’t know that stimu-
lus payments are non-tax-
able, a statistic that reflects 
the widespread confusion 
surrounding this year’s 
tax season, according to 
Forbes.
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Fortifed Churches Foundation
www.kirchenburgen.org

Alles gute zum Namenstag!

Hugo  1. April
Lienhard  2. April
Alarich  3. April
Ambrosius  4. April
Emilie, Irene  5. April
Maja  6. April
Alwin, Elfriede  7. April
Albert  8. April
Demeter, Hartwig 9. April
Daniel, Emma  10. April
Leo, Reiner  11. April
Inge(borg), Julius  12. April
Ida, Justinus  13. April
Tiburtius 14. April
Furchtegott 15. April
Herwig  16. April
Rudolf  17. April
Valerie  18. April
Irmela, Werner  19. April
Gisela, Hartmut  20. April,
Anselm  21. April
Egmont 22. April
Adalbert  23. April
Georg  24. April
Markus, Siegmar  25. April
Raimar  26. April
Anastasius  27. April
Roderich  28. April
Robert, Rolf  29. April
Wanda  30. April

The fortifi ed church in 
Bod went through diffi cult 
times, strongly affected by 
fi re and earthquakes.

The Romanesque basilica 
with a bell tower built in the 
13th century was partially 
destroyed by fi re only two 
centuries later. Starting with 
the late 18th century, the 
events precipitated: the bell 
tower collapsed only to be 
rebuilt nine years later. But 
after three years the church 
was massively destroyed by 
an earthquake, together with 
its fortifi cation wall. The 
polygonal wall with outer 
bailey and defence towers 
was almost completely dis-
mantled after this episode.

Today in Bod one can 
admire the church built in 
1806, whose tower dam-
aged by the earthquake in 
1977 was subsequently sta-
bilized. The interior of the 
church houses the altar from 

Brenndorf / Bod 

1869, which forms a whole 
together with the organ built 
in 1816. Original bells, dat-
ing back to Catholic times 
were destroyed when the 
tower collapsed. One bell 
that escaped the damages 
of war and further two bells 
made of bronze in 1922 ac-
company the Sunday ser-
vice today.

Place and surroundings

Although the inhabitants 
of the village Bod have en-
dured many strokes of fate 
over the centuries, they nev-
er gave up. Thus their event-
ful history can be nowadays 
traced on the church in the 
centre of the village.

After the village was fi rst 
mentioned in the 14th cen-
tury, the number of dev-
astating attacks increased: 
only between 1421 and 
1658 the village has been 
set afl ame and burned al-
most completely at least 5 
times. During the same peri-
od the villagers were forced 
to participate in building the 
fortifi cation of the town of 
Brașov and also to contrib-
ute with construction mate-
rials.

Between 1718 and 1719 
the plague caused around 
500 victims in Bod. In 1779 
fl oods caused major dam-
age, closely followed by two 
earthquakes (1790-1802) 
that caused new destruc-

tions. To all these two major 
fi res in 1844 and 1867 are 
added, which affected ex-
tensive ares of the village.

However the villagers 
have repeatedly rebuilt and 
repaired the church. In re-
cent years the building un-
derwent signifi cant repairs 
due to the involvement of 
the Federal German Gov-
ernment and of the Saxons 
emigrated from Bod.

Brenndorf

Hilda Femmig

Um Isterdåģ

Dett wor bä as en hiesch åld  
 Broch:
Noom Gottesdänst um   
 Isterdåģ,
wonn der Herr Voter
 hiemegeng,
dro mosst et ä Begliedung  
 seng.
De gånz Gemien, dä beld en  
 Zaģ,
dro wor e stattlich glatt   
 genaģ.

De Blosmusik, dä geng virun
en stämmt en Isterpsalmen  
 un;
end hängderher äm 
 Lutherklied
riëcht würdij der Herr Voter  
 schritt.
Ze senger Segt, do geng 
 ellien
der Herr Kurator der Gemien.

Et foljten all dä härzij Kängd,
ze Zwet se hälde sich de  
 Hängd,
de klenste glech noom 
 giestijen Hirten;
mät Uewstånd Mede mät  
 dem Bierten,
Presbyter, Purschen, Mån  
 genaģ –
kurz: allest, wat schwarz  
 Hise draģ.

De Fräe beldten det Spalier.
Um Oingd dro hess et: Na ku  
 mir!
Se schlusse sich als Lezten  
 un,
seng äng zer riëchter Zegd  
 nooch kunn.
Dro af dem Farrhof Jang uch  
 Ålt
hot sich äm Halwkries 
 afgestålt.

Wä åltihrwürdij äs de   
 Troocht,
doch jang de Wält fast iwwer  
 Noocht:
Grän Gras, blo Hemmel,  
 Sannescheng,
entro de Laft gorr längd uch  
 feng –
em eedemt deff, em spätzt  
 det Ihr
en richt de Bläck zer Liew  
 empir.

Derwell do der Herr Voter  

 stiht
uch sich bedånkt fi r det  
 Beglied,
denn säht, hie äs dervir   
 bekånt:
E riëdt gorr gat uch wiert 
 gewånd!
Loingst em stiht de Frä 
 Farrerän
en segt besangders frängdlich  
 drän.

Na tritt der Herr Kurator vir
en gitt sich sengersegts de  
 Ihr,
begresst de Farr uch de 
 Gemien,
de Kängde gitt e’n Zieche  
 schin
en hirt: Se roffen, holprij  
 zwor
end tratzdem rährend, na äm  
 Chor:
Vivat, der Herr Voter uch de 
Frä Motter selle liëwen!

Dråmol se reffen dese 
 Wänsch.
Zastämmend schmunzelt e  
 jed Mänsch.
Dro hun de Kirchemetter trå
ä Fälpeseren nueģelnåå,
mät Sälwstgewirktem   
 ausgelooģt,
de Kängden ärär Gowe   
 broocht:

Aus Kachen en hiesch
  Isterlumm
uch halt en Pomerånz bekum
e jed vergnäjt uch monter  
 Racker,
uch farwij Åcher, gånz aus  

 Zacker.
Se dånkten, wä et sich  
 gehirt
uch der Kurator se‘t gelihrt.

Derwell na Dånzmusik  
 erklång,
bedoocht de Jugend sich  
 net lång
en dreht af gränem Gras de  
 Råhn –
uch dett e Grangd, äm sich  
 ze från.
Jcha, munch e Kängd, dot  
 hopst schi mät
äm Walzer- uch äm Polka- 
 schrätt.

De Rende lockerde sich na,
em geng hiesch hemlich  
 hiemenza,
bespråch sich af dem gånze  
 Weģ
en wänscht sich gläcklich  
 Feiertäj
end endlich gaden Appetit,
derwell’t båld Lämmche 
 brode gitt!

Häwt ir, meng Damen uch  
 meng Herrn,
zem Mättåģämmes diës net  
 gärn?
Er hot mer frängdlich   
 zagehirt –
erluwt mer schlesslich noch  
 e Wiert:
Bevir mer ausenåndergohn,
wäll ech ich „Gott erhåld  
 ich!“ soon.

SBZ Online
24. März 2019



CLEVELAND, SECTION 1
EINTRACHT SAXONIA

 SACHSENCHOR
Rehearsal: 

Tuesdays 1:30 - 3:00 p.m.

PRESIDENT
Horst Hebrank
26148 Kennedy Ridge Rd
No Olmsted OH 44070
(440) 734-2584
SECRETARY
Christa Herbert
4703 West Ridgewood Dr.
Parma, OH 44134
440-888-6094 

NEW CASTLE, SECTION 6
EINTRACHT MäNNERCHOR

Rehearsal: 
Every Tuesday at 7:30 p.m.

PRESIDENT
Jonathan Baisch
3336 Plank Rd
New Castle PA 16105
(724) 519-0519
newcastleeintracht@gmail.com

SECRETARY
Samuel Audia
635 Moffatt Rd
New Castle PA 16101
(724) 651- 3354
eintrachtmaennerchor@gmail.com

SALEM SAXON RETIREES
Meets 1st Wednesday 

of the month
Noon at 1980 NewGarden Rd

 PRESIDENT
 Lois Whitacre
 15425 Lisbon St.
 Minerva, OH 44657
 (330) 813-0400
 SECRETARY 
 Dianne Kuttler 
 4282 McCann Rd  
 Salem OH 44460
 (330) 428-1723

YOUNGSTOWN 
SAXON RETIREES

Meets 2nd Thursday 11:30 a.m.
Youngstown Saxon Club

(March - December)
 PRESIDENT

Diana Kommel
666 N. Schenley
Youngstown, OH 44509
(330) 799-1738
SECRETARY
Rosemary Dundon
7637 E Parkside Dr
Youngstown OH 44512
(330) 726-6851

SAXON SENIORS

CLEVELAND SAXON
DANCE GROUP

Rehearsal: Fridays
6:30 p.m Children
7:30 pm Adults

Westside Sachsenheim
PRESIDENT
 Stephanie Miller
 23500 Wingedfoot Dr 
 Westlake OH 44145  
 (216) 647-3229
 Samiller55@sbcglobal.net
SECRETARY
 Bryan Sizemore
 4510 W 145th St  
 Cleveland OH 44135 
 (216) 314-3828
 Bsize650420@gmail.com

YOUNGSTOWN 
SAXON CULTURE GROUP

Meets: 2nd Sunday of Month
Youngstown Saxon Club

PRESIDENT
 Erna Weber
 525 Quarry Ln
 Warren OH 44483
 (330) 509-9421
 Saxnerna@aol.com
SECRETARY
 Kevin McCarty
 1901 Oakwood
 Youngstown, OH 44509
 (330) 883-7162
 mccartks@gmail.com

Cultural
 Groups

Choruses

USE ONLY THIS FORM FOR CHANGE OF ADDRESS AND CANCELLATIONS
CHANGE OF ADDRESS FORM

Date of Birth ________________________________________

Name______________________________________________

Old Street Address was________________________________

City/State/Zip_______________________________________

New Street_________________________________________

City/State/Zip______________________________________

Branch No._______________      Certificate No._____________     SS# ____________________

THIS CHANGE IS FOR:  HOME OFFICE RECORDS & VOLKSBLATT
  VOLKSBLATT ONLY

Date: ____________Signature of Person Making Change_______________________________

All information in the form 
to the right and below must 
be correctly typed, or 
legibly written.

 CHANGE

 CANCELLATION

 NEW to receive paper

Are your 

children,

 grandchildren, 
nieces and nephews 

members of the ATS? 

Let them benefit from 

our fraternal program 

and be a part of 

our history!

ERIE 
SIEBENBUERGER SINGERS

Meet Monday at 
Siebenbuerger Club

PRESIDENT
Tim Clint
5805 West Road
McKean, PA 16426
(814)572-6639
Email: tjbclint@verizon.net

The Saxon Cook Book - Third Edition
Over 400 Saxon/American Recipes $12.00 per copy (postpaid)

Fleeing to the Friendly Enemy  by Barbara Ohler Weber
A true story of the author’s experiences during World War II
and her immigration to America in the 1950’s.
$14.00 per copy (postpaid)

Flucht aus Siebenbürgen   by Monika Görig/Maria Schneider
Memoirs of Maria Schneider written in German describing her 
family’s hardships when they had to flee from their home in     
1944 and start a new life in Austria.
$20 per copy (postpaid)

Saxons Through Seventeen Centuries, author Rev. John Foisel
A paperback which provides a romantic account of the customs 
and phases of intellectual development of the Transylvanian 
people. Not intended to be a history of Transylvania, rather a 
story of our people based upon seventeen centuries of history.
$15 per copy (postpaid)

Why Can’t Somebody Just Die Around Here?, author Gerhard 
Maroscher.   Tells the story of how his family was impacted by 
World War II. His mother fled Transylvania with two young 
sons and his father reluctantly served in three Axis armies 
and was a prisoner of war by the Russians.  Family immi-
grated to the USA to live the American dream.
$24.95 per copy (postpaid)

All books unless noted have English Text. 

Proceeds from book sales go to the Saxon Orphan Fund Program.

Order From:
The Alliance of Transylvanian Saxons

5393 Pearl Road, Cleveland, Ohio 44129
Make Checks/Money Orders payable to 

ATS ORPHAN FUND 
ATS Member, please indicate Branch number.

BOOKSTRANSYLVANIAN 
SAXON 
BOWLING 
LEAGUE

PRESIDENT
 Glenn Spack
 943 Stewart Rd.  
 Salem, OH 44460
 (330) 332-8174  
 sspack2@neo.rr.com
VICE PRESIDENT
 Tom Simon
 538 S Schenley Ave  
 Youngstown, OH 44509 
 (330) 720-7988
 ts112063@gmail.com
SECRETARY-TREASURER
 Jenny Miller King
 25321 Conover Dr.
 Bay Village, OH 44140
 (216) 551-1728  
 jmill411@yahoo.com
STATISTICAL SEC’Y. 
      (Men & Women)
 Carl J. Schmitz
 26652 Redwood Dr.
 Olmsted Falls, OH 44138
 (440) 799-1940  
 cjsaintrite@aol.com
TRUSTEES AUDITORS
 Rich Baker
 232 Reiber Road
 Hermitage PA 16148
 (724) 854-0149
 Karen Kinser
 13626 Beech St. NE
 Alliance, OH 44601
 (330) 581-5049
 Monica Gilles
 3520 Beavercrest Dr Apt 107
 Lorain, OH 44053 
 (440) 309-7894
 gillemo76@hotmail.com
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